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March 25, 2021 

 

 

Hon. Bill de Blasio 

Mayor 

City Hall 

New York, NY 10007  

 

Hon. Marisa Lago 

Chair, NYC Department of City Planning  

120 Broadway 31st fl. 

New York, NY 10271  

 

Re: Proposed SoHo/NoHo Neighborhood Plan  

 

Dear Mayor de Blasio and Chair Lago: 

 

The National Trust for Historic Preservation (“National Trust”)1 appreciates the 

opportunity to offer comments regarding the proposed “SoHo/NoHo Neighborhood 

Plan,” the first major comprehensive land-use revision to affect these iconic 

neighborhoods in 50 years. While the National Trust supports the modernization of 

SoHo’s zoning regulations in many ways—allowing a wider range of commercial uses, 

permitting residential use as-of-right, supporting the creative community, and 

improving the Joint Live Work Quarters for Artists (JLWQA) program—the National 

Trust strongly opposes the overarching upzoning that would destroy the unique and 

irreplaceable architectural fabric of these historic neighborhoods.  

The National Trust absolutely agrees that we must increase affordable housing 

throughout New York City, especially in high opportunity transit-rich neighborhoods 

like SoHo, and we support the use of Mandatory Inclusionary Housing (MIH) 

throughout the city. The housing crisis is a complex problem that lacks a single 

answer and requires a broad mix of strategies to solve through regulations and 

subsidies. However, this proposed rezoning has prompted a public debate that 

mistakenly pits historic preservation against affordable housing.  It is a false choice.  

In fact, cities across the nation are benefiting from collaborative efforts to create 

affordable housing and to protect and repurpose historic buildings.  The City can 

 
1 The National Trust for Historic Preservation in the United States is a private nonprofit organization 

chartered by Congress in 1949 to “facilitate public participation” in the preservation of our nation's 

heritage, and to further the historic preservation policy of the United States. See 54 U.S.C. § 312102(a). 

With more than one million members and supporters around the country, the National Trust works to 

protect significant historic sites and to advocate historic preservation as a fundamental value in 

programs and policies at all levels of government.  
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create affordable housing here, as other cities are doing, without sacrificing historic 

character. 

 

Historic Resources 

SoHo/NoHo is a paradigm for the revitalization and preservation of a formerly 

industrial district into a thriving multi-use neighborhood, influencing similar efforts 

around the country and the world. This is no accident. The late Tony Goldman, a 

Trustee of the National Trust, was one of the pioneers in the rehabilitation of many 

SoHo buildings in the late 1970s. He renovated 18 buildings, including the SoHo 

Building on Greene Street, and opened restaurants and bars to attract artists and a 

young clientele. Goldman understood the importance of recognizing and retaining 

the texture of old buildings, stating in 2010 in the National Trust’s Preservation 

magazine, “I saw the architectural aura of the neighborhood. The cast-iron district 

expressed a powerful sense of place that didn’t exist, that doesn’t exist, in many 

places in the world. But it was the historic fabric, first and foremost, that captivated 

my attention and interest.” The historic characteristics and sense of place Goldman 

valued are what have made SoHo the international destination it is today. SoHo is a 

remarkable real estate success because the neighborhood was designated, and its 

architecture protected. As the zoning is modernized, it would be wise for the City—

SoHo’s steward—to protect and celebrate this remarkable success story while also 

ensuring more equity and affordability for all New Yorkers in these neighborhoods. 

The SoHo/NoHo Neighborhood Plan includes a dramatic increase in FAR that would 

impact a 56-block, 146-acre project area—80 percent of which overlaps the 

boundaries of 6 historic districts including the SoHo Cast Iron Historic District. 

According to our local partners at the Municipal Art Society, the most recent 

September 2020 MapPluto data shows there are approximately 2.5 million square 

feet of development rights currently available within the rezoning area. The proposed 

rezoning would more than triple this amount to nine million square feet, of which six 

million would be located within the historic districts.  

The National Trust is deeply concerned that a massive increase in development 

rights, if approved, would result in proposals out of context with the scale, height, 

and density of these neighborhoods. This could result in yet more luxury apartments, 

with a limited affordable housing component, and potentially push out long-term 

tenants. It is also disconcerting that the rezoning area’s boundaries are so closely 

aligned with this concentration of historic districts. This will result in intense 

pressure on the Landmarks Preservation Commission to approve out-of-scale 

development proposals within the historic districts.  

While considering the impacts of this major initiative, we urge the Department of 

City Planning to work with the Landmarks Preservation Commission to conduct an 

analysis identifying the best sites for redevelopment and to calibrate upzoning to 
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encourage projects in those locations. We also recommend DCP develop design 

guidelines in partnership with LPC and the community to inform future development 

within the historic districts. This will lessen the burden on the LPC and give clarity to 

the community and to developers as proposals are conceived.  

 

Affordable Housing and Historic Preservation  

The National Trust knows that historic preservation and affordable housing are 

compatible and complementary goals. Our research shows that in many cities, 

neighborhoods with a higher concentration of older, smaller buildings are often more 

densely populated and contain greater numbers of affordable units than urban areas 

dominated by newer, larger structures.2 In fact, preservation regulations and 

administrative practices can help retain valuable existing affordable housing and 

create new units through rehabilitation of vacant and underused structures. Our 

research also shows that maximizing the efficiency of our older and historic building 

stock increases density and, with the right policies in place, will preserve and produce 

more affordable housing.  

As stated earlier, the National Trust supports Mandatory Inclusionary Housing in the 

proposed rezoning area. The MIH program requires permanently affordable housing 

set-asides for all developments over 10 units or 12,500 square foot within the 

designated areas or, as an additional option for developments between 10 and 25 

units, or 12,500 to 25,000 square feet, a payment into an Affordable Housing Fund. 

We agree with Councilmember Margaret Chin’s recommendation in her comments to 

DCP dated December 8, 2020 that the 10-unit and 12,500 SF threshold should be 

reduced in SoHo/NoHo to zero. 

A study of zoning in Chicago compared zoning reforms that encouraged development 

around transit stops and another set of reforms that expanded upzoned areas 

incentivizing taller, denser development.3 The study found that housing prices in the 

upzoned areas rose where building sizes increased. The Chicago study suggests there 

is a correlation between upzoning and an increase in housing prices. Because it is not 

unusual to see land values rise ahead of actual housing construction, there is also a 

danger that upzoning to promote more affordable housing will push low- and 

middle-income populations to the outer edges of denser development.4  As historic 

preservation advocates, we are not opposed to increased density—we support 

 
2 National Trust for Historic Preservation. Preservation Green Lab. “Older, Smaller, Better – Measuring 

how the character of buildings and blocks influences urban vitality.” May 2014. (available at 

https://forum.savingplaces.org/act/research-policy-lab/older-smaller-better)   

3 Urban Affairs Review, “Upzoning Chicago: Impacts of a Zoning Reform on Property Values and 

Housing Construction.” Yonah Freemark. March 2019.   

4 “Does Upzoning Boost the Housing Supply and Lower Prices? Maybe Not.” CityLab. Richard Florida. 

January 2019.    

https://forum.savingplaces.org/act/research-policy-lab/older-smaller-better


 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

4 

Accessory Dwelling Units (ADUs) and well-designed infill construction—but we also 

want to ensure that the unique and irreplaceable architectural fabric that has made 

places like SoHo what they are today—popular local national and international 

destinations whose character has added tangible and intangible value to the 

community—is not lost forever, along with the existing affordable housing in those 

historic areas. 

 

Historic Tax Credits 

Solutions to the affordable housing crisis are complex and should include subsidies 

at the local, state, and federal level. Those incentives, and other historic preservation 

policies already in place, can also help address affordable housing needs. 

The most significant federal policy is the federal historic tax credit (“HTC”).5 This 

valuable tax incentive has helped drive down the cost of housing and has increased 

the availability of low- and moderate-income housing units. In cities across the 

nation, federal HTCs are used in combination with many other incentives including 

the Low Income Housing Tax Credit (“LIHTC”). Since the HTC was established, the 

number of low- and moderate-income housing units created using this tax incentive 

is well over 166,000 units. And, while this number is modest relative to the overall 

need for more affordable housing, the potential to grow the number of affordable 

housing units in historic buildings through legislative enhancements is significant.6  

 

Conclusion 

The National Trust supports modernizing zoning in this 56-block project area in 

SoHo and NoHo in ways that will benefit the residents of New York City by creating 

affordable housing, allowing a wider range of commercial uses, permitting residential 

use as-of-right, supporting the creative community, and improving the Joint Live 

Work Quarters for Artists program. Yet we must voice our opposition to this massive 

and overarching upzoning proposal that is not calibrated to the existing historic 

districts and appropriate opportunities for infill development. As SoHo and NoHo’s 

steward, New York City also has an obligation to protect the historic character of 

 
5 The National Trust Community Investment Corporation (NTCIC), is a fully-owned subsidiary of the 

National Trust for Historic Preservation, enables tax credit equity investments that support sustainable 

communities nationwide. NTCIC places qualified tax credits for federal and state historic (HTC), new 

markets (NMTC), solar (ITC) and low-income housing (LIHTC). https://ntccic.com/    

6 Bipartisan federal legislation, the Historic Tax Credit Growth and Opportunity Act (“HTC-GO”), is 

pending introduction in the House and Senate. Enacting HTC-GO would make historic preservation 

projects even more attractive to affordable housing developers and eliminate the current impediment 

that results when combining these two incentives.  The National Trust is currently advocating for this 

legislation on Capitol Hill.  

 

https://ntccic.com/
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these neighborhoods, a legacy that benefits this generation and future generations of 

residents and visitors in New York City. 

 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

 

Paul W. Edmondson 

President & CEO 

 

 

 

cc: 

Hon. Gale Brewer, Manhattan Borough President  

One Centre Street, 19th fl. So., New York, NY 10007  

 

Hon Corey Johnson, NYC City Council Speaker  

224 West 30th Street, Suite 1206, New York, NY 10001  

 

City Councilmember Margaret Chin, District 1  

101 Lafayette Street, 9th floor, New York, NY 10013  

 

City Councilmember Carlina Rivera, District 2  

254 East 4th Street, New York, NY 10009  

 

City Councilmember Rafael Salamanca Jr., Chair, NYC Council Land Use Committee  

1070 Southern Blvd., Bronx, NY 10459  

 

City Councilmember Francisco Moya, Chair, NYC Council Zoning and Franchises 

Subcommittee  

106-01 Corona Avenue, Corona, NY 11368  

 

City Councilmember Adrienne Adams, Chair, Landmarks, Public Sitings, and 

Dispositions  

165-90 Baisley Blvd., Jamaica, NY 11434 
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44 Central Avenue Albany, New York 12206 518.462.5658 518.462.5684 Fax www.preservenys.org 
  

March 11, 2021 
 
Hon. Bill de Blasio, Mayor 
City Hall, New York 10007 
 
Hon. Marisa Lago, Chair, NYC Department of City Planning 
120 Broadway 31st fl., y, New York, NY 10271 
 
Hon. Gale Brewer, Manhattan Borough President 
One Centre Street, 19th fl. So., New York, NY 10007 
 
Hon Corey Johnson, NYC City Council Speaker 
224 West 30th Street, Suite 1206, New York, NY 10001 
 
City Councilmember Margaret Chin, District 1 
101 Lafayette Street, 9th floor, New York, NY 10013 
 
City Councilmember Carlina Rivera, District 2 
254 East 4th Street, New York, NY 10009 
 
City Councilmember Rafael Salamanca Jr., Chair, NYC Council Land Use Committee 
1070 Southern Blvd., Bronx, NY 10459 
 
City Councilmember Francisco Moya, Chair, NYC Council Zoning and Franchises 
Subcommittee 
106-01 Corona Avenue, Corona, NY 11368 
 
City Councilmember Adrienne Adams, Chair, Landmarks, Public Sitings, and 
Dispositions 
165-90 Baisley Blvd., Jamaica, NY 11434 
 
Re: Proposed SoHo/NoHo Rezoning 
 
Dear Mayor de Blasio, Chair Lago, Borough President Brewer, and City 
Councilmembers Johnson, Chin, Rivera, Salamanca, Moya, and Adams, 
 
I write on behalf of the Preservation League of New York State, New York’s only 
statewide historic preservation nonprofit organization, regarding your proposed 
rezoning of the SoHo and NoHo historic neighborhoods. The Preservation League 
invests in people and projects that champion the essential role of preservation in 
community revitalization, sustainable economic growth and the protection of our 
historic buildings and landscapes. We lead advocacy, economic development and 
education programs across the state and partner with local preservation organizations 
throughout New York. The Preservation League stands with our New York City-based 
preservation colleagues in calling on the city’s administration to reconsider the proposed 
SoHo/NoHo upzoning. 
 
 

http://www.preservenys.org/


 

As demonstrated in a recently-released report by Village Preservation 
(http://www.villagepreservation.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/Upzoning-SoHo-NoHo-
Report-March-2021.pdf), experience has shown that upzoning neighborhoods consistently does 
not meet the city’s projected number of new affordable housing units. Village Preservation’s 
analysis projects that the proposed upzoning in SoHo and NoHo would disproportionately 
displace the neighborhoods’ Chinese and Chinese-American residents while creating a more 
socio-economically homogeneous neighborhood. While the millionaires who own their 
buildings are not at risk of displacement, owners of affordable four to six-story apartment 
buildings will have a tremendous incentive to sell their property for high-rise development.  
 
We do support the neighborhood’s Community Alternative Rezoning Plan for SoHo and 
NoHo, which would establish more robust financial incentives for creating affordable housing, 
using open lots or underdeveloped sites. This plan preserves the current affordable housing 
within SoHo and NoHo, while supporting the creation of additional affordable housing units. It 
would also slow the development of ultra-luxury residential units that would inevitably result 
from the current rezoning proposal, and which we have seen explode throughout New York 
City under increased upzoning.  
 
Far from being obstructionists, preservation organizations in New York City wish to maintain 
income diversity and grow affordable housing throughout New York’s neighborhoods. Unlike 
the real estate development community, preservationists wish to see this happen in a thoughtful 
evolution that truly answers the need for increased affordable housing units, not merely catering 
to luxury high-rise developers.  
 
Please reconsider this upzoning proposal and instead look to the Community Alternative as a 
way to increase affordability in SoHo and NoHo. New York’s diverse neighborhoods and local 
businesses make it great and have led to its success. This proposal would forever change one of 
New York’s most iconic and historic neighborhoods. 
 
Thank you for your consideration. Please do not hesitate to contact me with any questions. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Jay DiLorenzo 
President 

http://www.villagepreservation.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/Upzoning-SoHo-NoHo-Report-March-2021.pdf
http://www.villagepreservation.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/Upzoning-SoHo-NoHo-Report-March-2021.pdf


December 18, 2020 
  
Hon. Bill de Blasio, Mayor 
City Hall, New York  10007 
  

Hon. Marisa Lago, Chair, NYC Department of City Planning 
120 Broadway 31st fl., y, New York, NY 10271 
  

Hon. Gale Brewer, Manhattan Borough President 
One Centre Street, 19th fl. So., New York, NY  10007 
  

Hon Corey Johnson, NYC City Council Speaker 
224 West 30th Street, Suite 1206, New York, NY  10001 
  

City Councilmember Margaret Chin, District 1 
101 Lafayette Street, 9th floor, New York, NY  10013 
  

City Councilmember Carlina Rivera, District 2 
254 East 4th Street, New York, NY 10009 
  

City Councilmember Rafael Salamanca Jr., Chair, NYC Council Land Use Committee 
1070 Southern Blvd., Bronx, NY   10459  
  

City Councilmember Francisco Moya, Chair, NYC Council Zoning and Franchises Subcommittee 
106-01 Corona Avenue, Corona, NY 11368 
  

City Councilmember Adrienne Adams, Chair, Landmarks, Public Sitings, and Dispositions 
165-90 Baisley Blvd., Jamaica, NY  11434 
  

Re: Proposed Rezoning of SoHo and NoHo 
  
Dear Mayor de Blasio, Chair Lago, Borough President Brewer, and City Councilmembers Johnson, 
Chin, Rivera, Salamanca, Moya, and Adams, 
  
We write as organizations concerned about historic preservation in New York City to express our 
deep concerns about the Department of City Planning’s current rezoning proposal for SoHo and 
NoHo, and to urge that the approach be rethought. While we all agree that there are improvements 
that could be made to the current zoning for these neighborhoods, we believe the proposed 

               

             



approach would do unnecessary damage in significant ways. At the same time, the plan’s stated 
goals of addressing deficiencies in equity and affordability, invigorating the retail landscape, and 
improving (in some cases) outdated zoning can be achieved without harming the vital historic 
character of these neighborhoods, and a different approach would clearly engender significant 
community support.  
  
Our concerns are as follows:  
  

 A proposal for a large scale upzoning of a historic district as proposed (a minimum of 20%, a 

maximum of 140%, and 94% in much of the landmarked areas) is a problematic approach. 

Current zoning FAR allows buildings which fit or exceed the scale of the districts (both SoHo 

and NoHo have an average FAR below the currently allowable 5). Roughly sixty new 

buildings have been constructed in the proposed rezoning area in recent years under 

existing zoning FAR limits, some as tall as over 300 feet in height, and it is reasonable to 

assume that such construction would continue even without a change in the allowable FAR. 

Upzoning to allow buildings of double or more the average size of the district is inherently in 

conflict with the purpose of landmark designation.  

 

 We recognize the need to address the demand for more affordable housing in these 

neighborhoods and throughout New York City, including in historic districts. But that can 

and should be addressed without the very substantial upzoning being proposed. Residents 

and local community groups have made clear they would support construction of affordable 

housing in the area, including via mandates for inclusion of affordable housing in new 

construction, at densities comparable to what is currently allowed. Because no residential 

FAR is currently allowed as-of-right in SoHo and NoHo, any rezoning to allow residential 

development, including at the current 5 FAR limit for commercial and manufacturing 

development, can trigger mandatory inclusion of affordable housing, without requiring the 

large upzoning proposed.  

 

 In addition to fostering out-of-scale new development, the large proposed upzoning will 

create tremendous incentive for, and encourage the pursuit of, demolition of existing 

buildings, even within historic districts. It will also provide a great incentive for and 

encourage the pursuit of large additions to historic buildings, which will suddenly be 

substantially “underbuilt” under the new and vastly more generous zoning. While in an ideal 

world the Landmarks Preservation Commission would not approve such applications, in the 

real world, this will create tremendous pressure for them to do so. This will result in not 

only the loss of the historic buildings and character for which these neighborhoods are 

world famous, but in the loss of the affordable housing and the longtime residents and 

businesses found in existing buildings which may be demolished or substantially altered as a 

result of the incentives and pressure created by a significant upzoning.  

  



Clearly the city is at an important inflection point in considering how to move forward following the 
COVID-19 pandemic in a sustainable and just manner, and to address critical needs in terms of 
affordability and equity. We support that effort, but also feel strongly that rash decisions should not 
be made that unnecessarily harm other vital aspects of our city and its communities. This includes 
the retention of historic buildings and character — which contain existing affordable housing and 
independent businesses — which has been so crucial to New York’s successes over the years. We 
thus strongly urge you to reconsider the current proposal.  
  
Sincerely,  
 
 
Simeon Bankoff, Executive Director    Rachel Levy, Executive Director 
Historic Districts Council Friends of the Upper East Side 

Historic Districts 
 
 
 
Andrew Berman, Executive Director Sean Khorsandi, Executive Director 

Village Preservation Landmark West! 
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